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CHOCTAW AND CHICKASAW INDIANS-SALE OF COAL
AND ASPHALT DEPOSITS

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 24, 1940

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, D. a
The committee met at 10:30 a. m., Hon. Wilburn Cartwright

presiding in the absence of Chairman Will Rogers.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. The committee will please come to order.
Gentlemen of the committee, this hearing has been called for the

consideration of R. 909 by yours truly, providing for the purchase
by the United States of the segregated coal and asphalt deposits in
Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes of Indians, and
to be distributed per capita.

The committee had under consideration H. R. 909, which is as fol-
lows:

[H. R. 909, 76th Cong., 1st sess.

A BILL Providing for the purchase by the United States of the segregated coal and asphalt deposits in
Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes of Indians

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That the Secretary of the Interior, within six
months after the passage of this Act, shall cause to be made an examination and
appraisement of the coal and asphalt deposits of the mineral lands of the Choctaw
and Chickasaw Nations in Oklahoma. For the purpose of making said exami-
nation and appraisement the Secretary of the Interior is hereby authorized and
empowered to direct expert appraisers from the Geological Survey to perform
said work under the rules and regulations prescribed by him, and the principal
chief of the Choctaw Nation and the governor of the Chickasaw Nation shall
designate one appraiser each to represent said nations and assist in appraising
said mineral deposits. Upon the completion of the work by the appraisers a
written report thereof shall be made to the Secretary of the Interior, and said report
shall fix the total value of said mineral deposits, and the amount so fixed by said
report and appraisement shall be final, but before the approval of said appraise-
ment by the Secretary of the Interior, thirty days' notice shall be given to the
principal chief of the Choctaw Nation and to the governor of the Chickasaw
Nation to file and set forth any objections they may have why said appraisement
should not be approved and made final; and, unless valid objections are filed within
said time, said appraisement shall become final. After said appraisement becomes
final the Secretary of the Interior shall cause a proper conveyance to be executed
by the principal chief of the Choctaw Nation; and the governor of the Chickasaw
Nation conveying all the right, title, interest, and estate of the Choctaw and Chick-
asaw Nations in and to said mineral deposits to the United. States; and thereupon
said mineral deposits shall become the property of the United States.

SEC. 2. There is hereby authorized to be appropriated the sum of $12,000,000,
or so much thereof as may be necessary, to pay to the Choctaw and the Chicka-
saw Nations in consideration for the transfer and title of said mineral deposits,
the amount determined by said appraisement and said amount when so deter-
mined shall be placed to the credit of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations on the
books of the Treasurer of the United States, and thereafter said money shall be
distributed per capita to the members of the said tribes.

1



2	 SALE OF INDIAN COAL AND ASPHALT DEPOSITS

SEC. 3. To enable the Secretary of the Interior to carry into effect the provisions
of this Act there is hereby' authorized to be appropriated the sum of $10,000, to
be made immediately available. The tribal appraisers appointed under the
provisions of this Act shall receive a compensation not to exceed $10 per day.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Before we call the witnesses I think I should
make a brief statement as to why I have introduced this bill in every
Congress during the past 14 years.

Of course, when these Indians were sent to the Indian Territory
they were promised that they would have it as long as the grass
grew, the moon would shine, and the water would run, and so forth,
but back in 1898 they began to nudge in on them, and they passed
what was known as the Atoka agreement when they first began to
lease this Indian coal and asphalt deposits.

In 1902 they passed what was known as the supplementary agree-
ment, in which they promised that within 3 years they would sell
this coal property. They had agreed to sell, or to allot them land
in 320-acre allotments, and these segregated coal and asphalt deposits,
were to be sold, and the individuals were to improve their allotments.
The Federal Government didn't keep its agreement. The property
hasn't been sold yet.

In 1905 Indians could have sold it. The Federal Government
could have sold it. The Indians wanted to sell it, but the Federal
Government would not permit them to do that.

In 1918 they got an appraisement of it known as the Cameron
appraisement of $12,000,000. And since then they have sold it
down to about $8,000,000 under that appraisement. And with
interest on this unsold part at about 5 percent, it would still be about
$12,000,000, hence my reason for continuing to introduce this bill
for $12,000,000. Of course this is just tentative; something to work on.

Mr. MUNDT. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Wait until I finish my statement. The Federal

Government let the matter rock along until they discovered oil and
gas in and around these coal fields. The railroads went to burning
oil instead of coal, and the people piped gas into their homes instead
of using coal. So it left the Indians holding the bag. In other words,
they have a white elephant on their hands. The Indians are wards
of the Government. Therefore the Federal Government was responsi-
ble, and so under our boasted plan of conservation it it our moral, if
not our legal duty, to purchase this property at the price they could
have sold it for, and pay it out in per capita payments, according to
all agreements and treaties and understanding. The Government
should hold the bag instead of the poor Indians.

That is the reason why this bill is before us. It is a very meritorious
proposition. I want the Indians to receive some benefit before they
pass to the happy hunting grounds.

You started to ask a question?
Mr. MUNDT. Yes; I was wondering why you said you had intro-

duced this bill for seven times for the last 14 years.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Seven times; yes, sir.
Mr. MUNDT. Will you give us some idea what has been happening

to the bill in these other Congresses?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. It has just been something that has never gotten

up to bat. This is the first time I have gotten up this far.
Mr. MUNDT. The committee has not considered it before?
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Mr. CARTWRIGHT. No; not since I have been here. Until the last

Congress the Department had always made an unfavorable report on
the bill. Their report in the Seventy-fifth Congress was the first
one that was encouraging in the least, but it was made too late in
the session for a hearing. Then, too, there is a suit pending in the
Court of Claims covering the matter and it was thought it might be
disposed of there, but it is still pending.

If there are no objections I will place in the record at this point
a report from the Bureau of Indian Affairs on the bill, a letter from
the Attorney General of the United States, and a letter from the
Comptroller General. Are there any objections?

Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, that also includes the report of the
Secretary of the Interior?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Yes.
Mr. MUNDT. All right.
(The letters referred to are as follows:)

THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR,
TVashington, May 10, 1938.

Hon. WILL ROGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Indian Affairs,

House of Representatives.
MY DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: Further reference is made to your request for a

report on H. R. 909, a bill providing for the purchase by the United States of the
segregated coal and asphalt deposits in Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chicka-
saw Tribes of Indians.

There is sufficient authority under existing law to permit the sale of these
coal and asphalt deposits to outsiders whenever and wherever deemed advisable
in the interest of the Indians. Adverse market conditions prevailing in this area
as a result of the discovery of large quantities of natural gas and fuel oil in Okla-
homa and nearby States have rendered it practically impossible in recent years
to dispose of the deposits to the advantage of the Indians. tinder preseason-
ditions it will doubtless be many.years before the tribes will rniVflt-T6y great
extent by a sale of these coal deposits. In the meantimerb-6ifsiattable
necessary administrative expense to the tribes and to the Government as well in
order properly to care for and protect the property and prevent trespassing
and the theft of coal. It would also be necessary to provide for the few sales
of tracts that may be authorized and the administration of leases and permits
which are in force, but without a market for disposal of any large quantity of
coal that might be mined. For these reasons it might be profitable for the
Government to buy the coal deposits and hold the same in reserve until such
time as there is a better market available for the disposal of them.

If the bill is to receive favorable consideration several changes are desirable.
It is believed the appraisal of the coal and asphalt deposits should be made by a
committee representing the Indians and the Secretary of the Interior. The time
in which to do the work should be increased from 6 months to 1 year. The
mineral deposits, after they are purchased by the United States, should be made
subject to disposal under the mineral laws of the United States but with the
provision that the proceeds shall all be placed in the Federal Treasury. It is
contrary to the policy of this Department to make per capita payments to the
Indians. The bill, therefore, should be changed to provide that the proceeds
received by the Indians shall be held in the Treasury subject to disposal for the
benefit of the Indians as authorized by Congress. The appropriation to defray
the expenses of carrying out the legislation should be increased from $10,000 to
$20,000 and the maximum pay to be allowed the appraisers from $10 to $50 per
day. This latter change is believed necessary to make sure that qualified ap-
praisers may be obtained.

In order to carry these suggested amendments into effect all after the enacting
clause in H. R. 909 should be stricken and there should be substituted therefor the
wording of the attached draft of bill.

A memorandum concerning the segregated coal and asphalt deposits of the
Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations is attached.
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The Acting Director of the Bureau of the Budget has advised "that the pro-
posed legislation either in its present form, or if amended as recommended by
you, would not be in accord with the program of the President."

Sincerely yours,
HAROLD L. ICKES,
Secretary of the Interior.

MEMORANDUM OF INFORMATION RELATING TO A BILL TO AUTHORIZE THE PUR-
CHASE BY THE UNITED STATES OF THE SEGREGATED COAL AND ASPHALT
DEPOSITS OF THE CHOCTAW-AND CHICKASAW TRIBES

Originally there were 445,052 Acres within the segregated coal and asphalt
area. According to the report of the Superintendent of the Five Civilized Tribes
Agency for the fiscal year ended June 30, 1938, there are about-379,637. 08 acres
of coal and asphalt minerals unsold, valued at $10,041,029.67.	 _

A suit is now pending in the Court of Claims (J 620) by the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Nations against the United States claiming more than $8,000,000 as
damages arising out of the delay or failure on the part of the Government to
dispose promptly of these coal and asphalt deposits in accordance with earlier
agreements with these tribes. No doubt the tribal representatives would be
willing, however, to withdraw this suit should Congress give favorable considera-
tion to the bill.

Sections 36 to 63 inclusive of the act of July 1, 1902, ratifying the supplemental
agreement with the Choctaw and Chickasaw Indians (32 Stat. 641), provided
that such lands of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations as were chiefly valuable
for coal and asphalt should be segregated from allotment and sold. Section 59
of the supplemental agreement provided that the lands leased, and unleased,
should be sold at public auction for cash within 3 years from the date of final
ratification of the agreement and before the dissolution of the tribal government.

Before the expiration of the 3-year period or the offering of the lands for sale,
as provided by said section 59, a provision was passed, contained in the appro-
priation act of April 21, 1904 (33 Stat. 189-209), that all leased lands should be
withheld from sale until the further direction of Congress. The act further
authorized the sale of the unleased lands and deposits "upon sealed proposals"
under regulations to be prescribed by the Secretary of the Interior. The unleased
lands and coal and asphalt deposits were duly advertised and offered under
sealed bids pursuant to the provisions of the last-mentioned act. The bids
were opened at various dates from October 3, 1904, to August 7, 1908. All
bids were rejected by the Department as being too low.

On December 7, 1905, the Department recommended a draft of legislation to
provide for the final disposition of the affairs of the Five Civilized Tribes, section
13 of which provided that all coal and asphalt lands and deposits in the Choctaw
and Chickasaw Nations, whether leased or unleased, segregated under, or the
sale of which had been authorized by any act of Congress, should be sold at
public auction under the direction of the Secretary of the Interior, in bulk or
in such parcels as he might determine to be for the best interests of the tribes
and under regulations prescribed by him.

This proposed legislation was modified and section 13 of the act of April 26,
1906, was Passed reading as follows:

"That all coal and asphalt lands, whether leased or unleased, shall be reserved
from sale under this act until the existing leases for coal and asphalt lands shall
have expired or until such time as may be otherwise provided by law."

By the act of February 19, 1912 (37 Stat. 67), Congress provided for the sale
of the surface of the lands within the segregated coal and asphalt area. There
was no authority of law for offering the coal and asphalt deposits after the passage
of section 13 of the act of April 26, 1906, supra, until the passage of the act of
February 8, 1918 (40 Stat. 433). Under the later act three public auction sales
have been exclusively advertised and held; and a fourth such sale was had subse-
quently to the passage of the act of February 22, 1921 (41 Stat. 1107), which act
provided for the reappraisement and reoffering of the deposits for sale. Under
these acts 114 tracts, aggregating 88,592.17 acres, of the coal and asphalt deposits,
were sold; the aggregate price being approximately $2,455,389.70. Subsequently
the sales of a number of tracts involving approximately 27,000 acres were
cancelled.

Section 3 of the act of June 19, 1930 (46 Stat. 799), provides as follows:
"That where any tract of said coal and asphalt deposits has been heretofore or

may be offered hereafter for sale at two or more public auctions after due advertise-
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ment and no sale thereof was made, the Secretary of the Interior may, in his
discretion and under such rules and regulations and on such terms and conditions
as he may prescribe, sell such tract at either public auction or by private sale at
not less than the appraised value: Provided, however, That the Secretary of the
Interior may, in cases where the tracts remain unsold and the facts are found to
justify, cause reappraisements to be made of such tracts and reoffer and sell such
tracts either at public auction or private sale at not less than the reappraised
value."

All of the unsold tracts have been advertised and offered for sale a number of
times. Since the passage of the act of June 19, 1930, supra, a few tracts have been
sold in particular instances where it appeared to be for the best interests of the
Indians to make the sales.

BILL Providing for the purchase by the United States of the segregated coal and asphalt deposits in
Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes of Indians

Be it enacted by the Senate and the House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That the Secretary of the Interior, within one year
after the passage of this Act, shall cause to be made an appraisement of the coal
and asphalt deposits of the mineral lands of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations
in Oklahoma. For the purpose of making such appraisement the Principal Chief
of the Choctaw Nation and the Governor of the Chickasaw Nation shall desig-
nate one person to serve as an appraiser, the Secretary of the Interior shall desig-
nate one person to serve in such capacity, and the two appraisers so designated
shall select a third person to act with them in appraising the value of the coal and
asphalt deposits. Upon the completion of the work by the appraisers a written
report thereof shall be made to the Secretary of the Interior, and said report shall
fix the total value of said mineral deposits, and the amount so fixed by said report
and appraisement shall be final when approved by the Secretary of the Interior,
and the Governor of the Chickasaw Nation and the Principal Chief of the Choc-
taw Nation. After said appraisement becomes final the Secretary of the Interior
shall cause a proper conveyance to be executed by the principal chief of the
Choctaw Nation; and the governor of the Chickasaw Nation conveying all the
right, title, interest, and estate of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations in and to
said mineral deposits to the United States; and thereupon said mineral deposits
shall become the property of the United States, and may be leased in accordance
with the mineral leasing act of February 22, 1920 (41 Stat. 437), as amended,
except that the entire net income from such leases shall be deposited in the general
fund of the Treasury of the United States.

There is hereby authorized to be appropriated such sum as may be necessary
to pay the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations the appraised value for the said coal
deposits when determined as herein provided which sum shall be placed to the
credit of the said Nations on the books of the Treasurer of the United States and
shall be used as may be authorized by Congress for the benefit of the said Nations.
To enable the Secretary of the Interior to carry into effect the provisions of this
Act there is hereby authorized to be appropriated the sum of $20,000, to be made
immediately available. The appraisers appointed under the provisions of this Act
shall receive a compensation not to exceed $50 per day.

OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL,
Washington, D. C., March 15, 1939.

Hon. WILL ROGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Indian A airs,

House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.
MY DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: This acknowledges your letter of February 27,

requesting my views concerning the bill (H. R. 909) to provide for purchase by
the United States of coal and asphalt deposits in Oklahoma from the Choctaw
and Chickasaw Tribes of Indians.

This bill proposes to authorize the appraisement and purchase by the United
States of the coal and asphalt deposits in the mineral lands of the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Nations in Oklahoma. It is provided that the Secretary of the Interior
shall, within 6 months after the passage of the bill, cause to be made an exam-
ination and appraisement of these deposits, the services of expert appraisers from
the Geological Survey to be at his disposal. One appraiser each is to be designated
by the Indian nations to represent them and assist in appraising the mineral
deposits.

229568-40 	 2
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the total value of the mineral deposits, but before approval thereof by the Secretary

the governor of the Chickasaw Nation to file any objections to the appraisement
which they may have, and, unless valid objections are filed within the 30-day
period, the appraisement shall become final. After the appraisement becomes
final, the Secretary is to cause a proper conveyance to be executed by the principal

30 days' notice is to be given to the principal chief of the Choctaw Nation and to

all the right, title, interest, and estate of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations

provision for the appropriation of the sum of $12,000,000, or so much thereof as
may be necessary, to pay the Nations, in consideration for the transfer of the

chief of the Choctaw Nation and the governor of the Chickasaw Nation, conveying

in and to the mineral deposits to the United States and thereupon the mineral
deposits are to become the property of the United States. The bill also contains

mineral deposits, the amount determined b y the appraisement; and the amount
so paid is to be placed to their credit on the books of the Treasurer of the United
States and is to be distributed to the members of the tribes. For the purpose of

A written report of these appraisers to the Secretary of the Interior is to fix

enabling the Secretary of the Interior to carry into effect the provisions of this
act, the sum of $10,000 is to be made immediately available.

In view of the fact that its subject matter involves a question of policy with
which this Department is not concerned, I have no comment to make on this bill.

Sincerely yours,	
FRANK MURPHY,

Attorney General.

COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES,
Washington, March 21, 1939.

Hon. WILL ROGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Indian Affairs, House of Representatives.

MY DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: There was acknowledged February 28, 1939, receipt
of your letter of February 27, requesting a report on H. R. 909, Seventy-sixth
Congress, entitled "A bill providing for the purchase by the United States of the
segregated coal and asphalt deposits in Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chick-
asaw Tribes of Indians," a copy of which was transmitted with your letter. If
enacted into law the bill would provide, in substance, for the appraisement of
coal and asphalt deposits on the mineral lands of the Choctaw and Chickasaw
Nations in Oklahoma, and would authorize an appropriation of $12,000,000, or
so much thereof as might be necessary to enable the United States to purchase the
title to such coal and asphalt deposits.

This office has no information as to the need of the proposed legislation and as
the bill does not contain any provision with respect to the functions of this office,
I have no suggestion or recommendation to make with respect thereto.

Sincerely yours,
R. N. ELLIOTT,

Acting Comptroller General of the United States.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Now, we have the tribal officials here, and we
will hear from them later.

Hon. Grady Lewis has been national attorney for the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Indians, but is not at present. However, he is an Indian,
and is interested, and wants to testify first.

All right, Grady, we will be glad to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF HON. GRADY LEWIS, ATTORNEY, OKLAHOMA
CITY, OKLA., AND WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Grady Lewis. I am an attorney at law, with offices in

Oklahoma City and in Washington, D. C.
I am a member by blood of the Choctaw Tribe of Indians, and of

the Chickasaw Tribe by marriage.
I have been the Choctaw national attorney for some years, and

am now representing them in certain cases in the Court of Claims,

SALE OF INDIAN COAL AND ASPHALT DEPOSITS
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and have authority to appear as special counsel for the Chickasaws
for this hearing.

To acquaint the committee of this situation it is necessary to give
a bit of historical background.

First and foremost. , I want to impress upon the committee that
these lands in which these coal and asphalt deposits lie are not what
are ordinarily termed reservation lands. They are fee lands, bought
and paid for by the Choctaw and Chickasaw Indians for a valid
consideration, and a patent to them was issued by the United States
Government in 1842.

They were purchased by a series of treaties with the United States
commencing in 1820, the next treaty being 1825, the next in 1830.

Pursuant to the treaty of 1830 the patent was issued, although it
took the Government officials 12 years to get around to writing their
names on the patent, but I do want that thought carried in the
committee's mind; that these lands are fee lands, and comprise a part
of some 25,000,000 or 26,000,000 acres of lands that were originally
owned by the Choctaw and Chickasaw Indians in what is now the
State of Oklahoma, being roughly the south half of the State.

By subsequent treaties these Indians sold all except what would be
approximately the southeast fourth to the State. That land was all
owned in common. They set up their own tribal governments, they
elected their chief executives. With the Choctaws he was known as
the principal chief, and with the Chickasaws, the governor. They
had their supreme court, attorney general, two houses of their council,
or the congress, passed the laws. They proceeded to operate from
1830 until 1906.

In 1893 the Government evinced its intention and, in fact, its deter-
mination to extinguish tribal government, to compel the members of
these tribes to select from their tribal domain allotments in severalty.

On March 3, 1893, Congress passed a bill creating a commission to
go to these tribes of Indians and effect the dissolution of tribal govern-
ment, their discontinuance of their owning their land in common, and
their selection of allotments in severalty.

Negotiations were carried on for some years, resulting, as the chair-
man has suggested, in an agreement made in 1898, whereby it was
agreed that the Indians would do the thing the Government wanted
them to do, to wit, ban tribal government and take up their lands in
severalty.

This same Commission, known as the Dawes Commission, by reason
of the fact that former Senator Dawes from Massachusetts was chair-
man, undertook to effectuate the plan set forth in the 1898 agreement.
They felt that they were not able to do so by reason of a myriad of
intricate and intimate questions that came up that necessitated an
additional agreement.

As a consequence the Indians were reapproached by emissaries of
the Government to negotiate a further agreement. That agreement
brought on a very, very rigorous fight from the standpoint of politics
within the confines of the two nations, the people being divided, first,
as to whether or not they would enter into further negotiations with
the Government, or whether they would continue as they were.

It was the actual feeling of the Indians that they were quite happy
as they were, and did not want to take land in severalty and lay the
foundation for the subsequent State of Oklahoma.
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The principal reason advanced by the advocates of the additional
agreement was the fact that the 1898 agreement had laid the founda-
tion for the taking of land in severalty, but had made no provision
for any money for the individuals to improve their farms and allot-
ments after they had gotten them.

It was determined that each individual member of the tribes, includ-
ing women and children, would all be given an average of 320 acres of
land for their own. Manifestly, if there was a. big family there would
be several hundred acres in one family, wholly unimproved, without
any fences and barns or anything else. So the Indians protested and
said: "We just can't do that. I may be living here and be given my
allotment of land 300 miles from me. And it is valueless to me unless
I have some cash in hand to improve it."

The Government countered then with a proposition that "if you
will go ahead with this scheme we have advanced we, will agree to
do this: You have valuable coal deposits 	 that was known to every-
one	 and we will segregate those coal deposits, and not allot that
property, but will hold that in common, and in that it has a ready
cash value we will undertake to and will sell your coal deposits for
you, and make distribution of the proceeds, and then each individual
member will have money with which to improve his allotment."

As usually happens, the Government won the argument. Of
course, it necessitated bringing out some troops down there, but in
any event the Government won.

As a consequence the supplemental agreement—that was what
was called the supplementary agreement—was adopted.

The provisions of the supplementary agreement, beginning with
section 52, going through to section 60, provide for the segregation
of coal and asphalt deposits to an amount of some 440,000 acres,
and the further agreement on the part of the Government that within
3 years from the time the Indians would ratify that agreement by
their own action the Government would sell the coal land.

The agreement was ratified September 25, 1902, which would
of course go through September 24, 1905, in which the Government
would make good its word. The lands have not yet been sold.

At the time of the agreement and a short time thereafter—I mean
for several years—there was an active demand for this coal. Inci-
dentally, it is a very fine vein of bituminous coal, probably the best
west of the Mississippi River. There was a good market throughout
Oklahoma, southern Kansas, and most all of Texas.

The provisions of the supplementary agreement required that a
commission would be appointed, including a member from the Choc-
taw Tribe and a member from the Chickasaw Tribe, and a third
appointed by the Secretary of the Interior, and their actions were to
be approved by the President of the United States.

Theodore Roosevelt at that time was President of the United States.
The Rough Riders in the main came from the Indian Territory andihad a great following in our country. And in the belief that the
President was going to have something to say about this Commission
and the setting up of the Commission it made quite an inducement
to the Indians to agree to it. They had special confidence in the
President.

Mr. MURDOCK. Will the gentleman yield at that point?
Mr. LEWIs. Yes, sir.
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Mr. MURDOCK. I can understand why the name of Theodore
Roosevelt would attract confidence. Do you know about how many
Rough Riders were enlisted from Oklahoma and from Indian Territory?

Mr. LEWIS. I do not, Congressman. I do not know the number,
but I know there was a big percentage.

I know his personal representative was a Chickasaw Indian, Ben
Colbert. The percent I do not know. Do you?

Mr. MURDOCK. No; I do not. Three companies were organized
in Arizona, and I was trying to make a little comparison in my own
mind.

Mr. LEWIS. I do not know the number, although I do know quite
a few, and practically every one who went to the Spanish-American
War went with Roosevelt.

Mr. MURDOCK. Yes; that is right.
Mr. LEWIS. Anyway, that was one of the moving things which

persuaded these Indians to adopt the supplementary agreement.
Now, I might go back for a moment. In 1898 it became possible

to lease these lands out to coal operators, and there was considerable
operation going on under leases to expire within 30 years from that
date. The coal operators did not want these lands sold, because it
would bring competition in there to them. They were doing quite
well, thank you, and did not want to be disturbed.

Then the Secretary of the Interior came from St. Louis. He had
been interested and his family had been interested in the coal business
in Illinois. I do not want to impugn his motives to the Secretary, but
I do want the committee to undertsand the facts. He was invited
down to the coal country, and was quite royally entertained by the
coal companies. And the next thing we knew he was proposing to
the Congress that the supplementary agreement be altered so that he
might have the authority to sell the coal lands himself, rather than
the Commission under the supervision of Teddy Roosevelt, and that
the bids would be taken on sealed private bids upon areas of land not
to exceed 960 acres, and no person could buy more than one lease of
960 acres, with the result that he succeeded in getting a bill through
the Congress in early 1904, taking the coal lands off of the market,
except those that were not under lease.

The supplemental agreement provides for selling all of them, all
to any man that wanted to buy at public auction. The upshot of
that was when they were offered on sealed bids the Secretary promptly
proceeded to reject all bids.

The coal operators continued to operate. Now, it of course became
manifest that no coal company could possibly go in there and expend
the vast amount of money necessary to go and develop a lease, if he
was going to be able to buy one lease, and when that vein exhausted
he has tools, equipment, and machinery for no other purpose.

Time rocked on. Through subsequent legislation the Secretary
did sell all the surface rights off of these coal lands, leaving the de-
posits in the ground. And until 1918, when there was a considerable
demand by reason of the exigencies of the war, certain tracts were
sold, probably some 100,000 acres of these deposits. Now the actual
result of this program of the Government has been simply this:
Literally hundreds of Indians have been given their allotments
arbitrarily by the Allotting Commission, many of then living, we will
say, in McCurtain County, the southeast corner of our State, and
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they were allotted lands in Jefferson County, fully 300 miles from
where they lived. They did not have a dollar. They had not, in
fact, seen the land, and they could not get to it, and could not do
anything after they got there.

When that became apparent and Oklahoma became a State there
was great agitation for relief. I might say in the meantime there
were so many of these acts, and without being too tedious, I cannot
call them all to your attention, but when the allotments were first
taken allottees were permitted for a short time to divest themselves
of their lands, certainly their inherited lands.

A short while thereafter restrictions were imposed upon their
alienation. The Indians complained bitterly and said, "Here we
are with our lands, which we cannot improve, and we cannot do
anything." And as a result, at statehood in 1907, Senator Owen
made his campaign upon one plank, and that was that all allotment
restrictions must be removed, upon the theory that you could sell
80 acres, or so, to improve the rest. Of course, the result is obvious.
If you could sell it at all, you could sell the whole of it, and the Indians
have been pauperized by reason of permission to sell their land in a
suggested attempt to raise money with which to improve their farms.
That is the situation as it exists today. We have literally thousands
of members of these two tribes that are pauperized for that reason.

Mr. MUNDT. Will the gentleman yield?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Will you yield, Mr. Lewis? Mr. Mundt.
Mr. MUNDT. The Indians availed themselves to a large degree of

the opportunity to sell their land, did they?
Mr. LEWIS. As often as they could; yes, Congressman.
Mr. MUNDT. What happened to the money? Did they spend it

under the guidance of the Indian Bureau?
Mr. LEWIS. Not where the restrictions were removed. You see

the Indian Bureau has no supervision over it at all. And they were
paid no actual value. They did not get the actual money value for
the land, and the Indian Bureau had no supervision over its expendi-
ture; and they, being unacquainted with the use of money, it just
vanished.

Mr. MURDOCK. Mr. Chairman, will the gentleman yield?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Mr. Murdock?
Mr. MURDOCK. You are raising here a point that comes up before

this committee very, very frequently.
It presents one side of a two-sided argument. I have had occasion

to say several times that there are Indians and Indians in this country
of ours, and that makes it difficult to put a uniform practice into effect
with regard to all of them.

I was in Indian Territory in 1906 and 1907. I taught school in the
old Cherokee Male Seminary just out of Tahlequah.

Mr. LE -WIS. Yes, sir; I am acquainted with it.
Mr. MtiRpocx. And I remember the principal of that school was

a half-blooded Cherokee by the name of Walter Thompson. You
may know him, personally.

Mr. LEWIS. 'Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. MURDOCK. I thought it most o.disgustin that Walter Thompson

had to go at one time and ask permission of D. Frank Reed over at
Tahlequah to sell 40 acres of land.
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Walter Thompson was a college graduate, had a better education
than I had. And for company's sake I went along with him to get
permission to sell 40 acres of his land. But Walter Thompson wanted
to improve his land. So it seemed to me ridiculous that an educated
Indian had to go down and get down on his knees, spit cotton, and
all of that sort of thing, in order to get permission to sell his own prop-
erty. However, I think Walter Thompson put the money to good use.

We have so many Indian folk coming here, and representatives of
the Indians, saying, "Put this money, which is theirs, in our hands."
And yet it disappears later.

Have you any solution to that problem, which confronts us, in
regard to many, many Indians?

Mr. LEWIS. The Congressman has asked a rather difficult question.
Yes. If the Indian could be taught the acquisitive sense of the

white man there would be no difficulty. Unfortunately, they do
not have, through the many centuries of communism which they
lived through. It is rather hard to hurl them overnight into a new
civilization and expect them to understand the acquisitive nature of
the white man.

If you will pardon a personal reference, a person with whom I am
acquainted sometime ago asked me what happened to my allotment.
I explained that the whites got around me and told me that I should
sell my farm, get an education, and become a lawyer. Of course, I
got an education. But in getting it I am learning how long it takes
me to get back a farm practicing law as good as the one I gave up.

Mr. MURDOCK. That is perfectly understandable to all of us.
Mr. LEWIS. So I think while that it is true, that it is ridiculous to a

number of folks, like Mr. Thompson, and many other members, to be
obliged to go to a bureau clerk to find out whether he could sell 40
acres of land, on the other hand there must be some rule laid down,
and when you lay down an arbitrary rule you are going to lap over on
one side or the other; of course, in the main if you had different restric-
tions naturally they would work out a great deal better.

Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, following right along that line, I
notice in this bill it provides the money should be distributed per
capita. Won't they be inclined to waste the money if distributed in
this manner?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. No; I don't think so, any way it has been the
agreement with the Federal Government.

Mr. MuNDT. Yes; but has anything happened to the Indian to
change his disposition tremendously?

Mr. LEWIS. In the main, probably not, but, Congressman, the
amount would be very small. Now there are 20,799 Choctaws and
6,336 Chickasaws, and the amount of money they would get cash as of
1906, dividing that per sterpes, the amounts would be much less. It
is my view a great many of these Indians being restricted now, their
funds would be supervised; I mean those more than half-blood would
be supervised by the Indian Agency.

Mr. MUNDT. I notice the Secretary of the Interior recommends
that the money be not distributed per capita, but credited to the tribe
as a whole. What do you think of that suggestion?

Mr. LEWIS. We would not quibble much about that if the money
was passed to our credit.
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Of course, we do realize, with all due respect to the Indian Office
and to the Secretary, that when moneys get into the Treasury and the
Secretary has the privilege of expending them, they seem to disappear
almost as rapidly as if we had them ourselves.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. At that point I want to say that the rank and file
of the Indians think of getting the money paid to them while they are
this side of the golden shore, and it won't do them any good when they
pass over to the happy hunting grounds.

Mr. MUNDT. I do not doubt that, but my experience has been the
same as this gentleman gave in response to the first question, that when
he has not had money and then gets it that some shyster, not even
necessarily a legal one, might take his money away from him. The
Indian should be protected against unscrupulous attorneys.

fir. LEW IS. - You do-not have to be admitt6Tto the-tar to fro an
Indian.

Now, if I may proceed, I think I have pretty well outlined the situa-
tion that had arisen and grown up by the failure of the Government
to do as they agreed to do.

In 1902 and through 1905 and up to, we might say, 1911 and 1912,
these coal deposits were being operated and considerable revenues were
derived from them. But at or about the time we had the experience,
fortunate or unfortunate, of having oil discovered in Oklahoma in vast
quantities, the upshot has been that our market was simply taken
away from us.

The miner would go out and dig coal, and there are only a few of
them left, and he would go home and have his supper cooked over a
gas stove. I do not blame them for that. I am merely reciting the
consequences.

As a consequence the coal which at the time of this agreement was
worth $100,000,000 to $500,000,000 is today from the standpoint of
actual value, if you go out in the open market and sell it, quite
questionable as to any value.

The Government appraiser, Mr. Cameron, for which the Choctaws
and Chickasaws gave $50,000 to have the survey made, showed some
$12,000,000, which is the figure the Congressman has in this bill, which
shows the actual loss to the Indians during that period of time.

As recently	 I do not have the report before me, but there were
some hearings had in 1913 before the Senate committee, and at that
time	

Mr. CARTWRIGHT (interposing). And those in 1918, too? You have
reference to those do you?

Mr. LEWIS. Yes. At that time the Choctaws had grown leery as
well as the Chickasaws, and finally concluded that the Government
was not going to do anything about selling these coal lands, and they
entered into negotiations with private individuals to go out and find
a buyer for this coal.

They found a buyer for the deposits at some $30,000,000. They
agreed to pay a commission of 10 percent. Of course, that was a
pretty good fee, and it caused a repercussion to reach Congress.
Hearings were begun in the Senate. Senator La Follette became very
much exercised about it, and he pointed out to the committee that
these lands were then worth around from $100,000,000 to $400,000,000,
and were a great asset to the tribes to own by way of an investment

to take care of their children and so forth and so on. Of course, that
situation does not obtain now by reason of the loss of the market.

Now, I said from the actual legal, as we feel, obligation on the part
of the Government, whereby it agreed to dispose of these lands before
September 25, 1905, and it has utterly failed to do so, with loss to the
Indians of this vast amount of money, we feel that there is further
moral obligation on the part of the Government.

I want to repeat that this program of taking lands in severalty was
the Government's program, and not the Indians'. They became sold
upon the idea of winding up their tribal affairs and trying to become
white men. As long as these coal deposits remain tribal, affairs can,
never be wound up. It just means we go on and on forever like,
Tennyson's brook.

Now, having gotten us in the position they have the Indians have--
spent now some 40 years waiting for settlement.

And you can see any full blooded Indian in the Chickasaw or
Choctaw Nation and his first and foremost question is, and the
Congressman will bear me out in this, "When are we going to get the
final settlement? When are we going to get final settlement?"

And I dare say the Congressman cannot make a campaign through
his district but that he hears that on an average of 10,000 times every
season.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. That is right. You are correct.
Mr. LEWIS. And they have a right to know when we are going to

get a final settlement. We cannot get a final settlement until these
coal lands are disposed of.

As to the economic advisability of it, by reason of the fact that we
have had to keep the coal lands it has been necessary for us to keep
some sort of semblance of tribal government. We have to keep the
respective chief and the governor of the two tribes.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. And I might say that they are in the committee
room.

Mr. LEWIS. Yes, they are present.
And also a coal trustee: In addition to that the Government has a

set-up there of coal supervisors at a considerable expense from year to
year to year to year.

The Geological Survey was called upon some years ago when this
thought was first fixed upon of attempting to get the Government to
take these coal lands off their hands as to whether or not it would
be an economic advantage to take them. I am not sure that the
report came to this committee. I do know it went to the Senate
Committee. I am sorry I do not have it here. I would like to,
supply the record with that by reference if it is not here„

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. If there is no objection you may do so..
Mr. LEWIS. In reporting to the Senate Committee, the percentage

of loss of operation of these coal lands compared with revenues and
incomes was compared to other mineral deposits owned by the Gov-
ernment, and the cost for these was some four or five times higher.
than for any other Government-owned deposit.

Secondly, it was pointed out at the rate of development of these;
coal lands at the time it would take several hundreds of years to,
exhaust the deposit, which means of course this final settlement
postponed several hundred years.

229568-40 	 3
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That is the next moral ground that we submit.
There is one feature of the bill that has been suggested, or at least

had its inspiration from the Bureau, and that is relative to a new
survey. We paid $50,000 for one survey, and it was core drilled at
that time. Veins have not changed. They are still the same depth,
the same thickness, and a full report is made here. We do not want
to spend another $10,000 now to go down and have another survey
made. Frankly, we know from the standpoint of the market value
on the open market the deposits would be reduced in cost.

We say that the Government has come down there at our expense
and made this survey, and we are willing to stand by it, taking the
$12,000,000, set up by Mr. Cameron, and we will call it a day.

Incidentally, there is one further thought and I am through.
In the conviction and actual knowledge of the fact that the value
has gone out of these deposits we now have pending in the Court
of Claims a suit against the Government for a little better than
$8,000,000, and we feel we have made adequate proof of an actual
loss, and I am authorized to say by the attorneys who have that
case pending that should this bill become law they are willing to
forget that case and dismiss it, or otherwise of course they are going
to insist as to actual liquidated damages the tribes are entitled to
that amount of money.

Those, I think, are the principal reasons that impel the advisability
of this bill and its virtues.

May I suggest that the present principal chief of the Choctaws
who is here, an older man than I, was active and vigorous at the time
of the adoption of this supplemental agreement, and he was thoroughly
and personally acquainted with the program, and understood it,
and was against it, and argued that the Government would not do
what it said it would do. Of course, unfortunately, he has proven
himself to be a prophet, but he personally is acquainted with these
things.

Also, there is present Judge McCurtain, whose father was a candi-
date for principal chief at the time of the adoption of the program,
and who was for the supplemental agreement holding out the vain
hope that the Government for one time would do what it agreed to do.
Both of those gentlemen are intimately acquainted with the facts and
circumstances as they transpired at that time.

I do urge the committee's earnest consideration of those gentlemen's
statements because they lived it.

I believe that is all I have to say at this time, and I thank the
committee, unless there are some questions that some one desires to
ask.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. We thank you very much for your statement.
It is appreciated.

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. According to the suggested program, the next

witness will be the attorney for the two tribes, Hon. W. G. Stigler,.
commonly known as Bill Stigler.

Bill was president of the Oklahoma State Senate, and I believe he
served for a short time as Governor of the State, did you not?
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STATEMENT OF HON. W. G. STIGLER, CHOCTAW NATIONAL
ATTORNEY, STIGLER, OKLA.

Mr. STIGLER. A couple of days; yes, sir.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Anyway, we have a distinguished Choctaw

before us, the Honorable Bill Stigler.
Mr. STIGLER. For the purpose of the record, my name is W. G.

Stigler. I live at Stigler, Okla., and I am a duly enrolled member of
the Choctaw Tribe of Indians. I am also national attorney for the
Choctaw Nation of Indians.

Mr. Lewis has very ably covered the important features of this
legislation, and I shall try not to be guilty of repetition.

It might be interesting to the committee to have a little statistical
data in support of the argument why we think this bill should pass.

The coal and asphalt deposits, particularly the coal, are all located
in the southeastern part of Oklahoma in six counties, namely, Atoka,
Coal, Pittsburg, Latimer, Le Flore, and Haskell Counties.

These deposits extend from the northeast corner to the southeast
corner of the old Choctaw Nation.

In area they are about 125 miles in length, and vary in width from
5 to 15 miles.

The number of acres approximately amount to 378,197.8 acres.
That is the coal deposits alone...

And of the asphalt, of course, there is 3,040, making a total of
381,237.8 acres.

As stated by Mr. Lewis, the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations
have what they call a coal-mining trustee, who makes leases with
various coal companies, which must be approved by the Secretary
of Interior, and a monthly inspection of the various coal companies
with reference to their operations.

On June 30, 1939, we had 11 coal leases, embracing 10,159.60
acres and 16 coal-mining permits containing 14,716.56 acres.

''
Durinu the past year there were five new mining permits issued,

covering 5,130 acres.
The revenues derived from these coal and asphalt deposits vary.

It has varied for the past 10 years. It approximates, though, any-
where from $35,000 to $50,000 per annum. And that revenue is
about the sole and only revenue which the Choctaws and Chickasaws
today have.

Mr. Lewis a moment ago spoke about the winding up of the affairs
of the Five Civilized Tribes. Congress on April 26, 1906, passed an
act, and described that act as an act to wind up the affairs of the
Five Civilized Tribes. As was stated by Mr. Lewis, these coal and
asphalt deposits are about the only tribal property that we have
left, and certainly the affairs of the Five Civilized Tribes cannot be
wound up until all the coal and asphalt deposits have been sold.

The Indians of both nations are unanimous in their support of this
bill, as they want the Government to keep its promise and wind up
their affairs, and we hope that the gentlemen of this committee will
see fit to report it out favorably and help on the floor of the House
with your undivided support.
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Going back just a little bit, to give the committee a little bit more
statistical data, Mr. Lewis spoke about the supplementary agreement
which was agreed to July 1, 1902, and ratified by the nation's on
September 25, 1902.

The sections of the supplementary agreement which dealt particu-
larly with reference to our coal lands were sections 56 to 63, inclusive.

Section 59 of that act provided that the lands leased and unleased
should be sold at public auction for cash within 3 years from the date
of the final ratification of the agreement, which was, as I stated a
moment ago, September 25, 1902.

And the only thing that we Indians want the Congress to do is to
carry out the agreement which we entered into in good faith.

We do not want our coal and asphalt deposits reappraised, but should
the committee see fit to recommend the bill out that a new appraise-
ment be had before sale, we want to urge that the recommendation of
the Secretary of the Interior that the bill be changed where the ap-
praisement shall have the approval not only of the Secretary of the
Interior but the principal chief of the Choctaw Nation and the
Governor of the Chickasaw Nation before the appraisement shall
become final. We think that amendment is very, very important
to our welfare. Since these deposits belong to the two nations, cer-
tainly we should have something to say as to whether or not the
new appraisement should be approved, and all we want is a fair value
for our deposits.

I believe that is all, Mr. Chairman, unless you have a question.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. We appreciate your statement. Is there any

question from the committee? Do you have any, Mr. Buckler?
Mr. BUCKLER. No; I do not have any at this time.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. We now have the Governor of the Chic kasaws,

Hon. Floyd E. Maytubby. Floyd, what do you have to say?

STATEMENT OF HON. FLOYD E. MAYTUBBY, GOVERNOR OF THE
CHICKASAW NATION OF INDIANS

Mr. MAYTUBBY. I am Floyd E. Maytubby, Governor of the
Chickasaw Nation of Indians.

With reference to this bill our statements will be very brief, because
the gentlemen before me have covered most of the details in the
Atoka agreement and the supplementary agreement, which was
ratified in 1902.

I want to go back to the statement that was made by Mr. Lewis.
When this agreement was made these allotments were not favorable
to the Choctaws and Chickasaws. They did not want to take
allotments and confine themselves on small acreages of land, because
it necessitated improvement of the allotments.

And the agreement of the Government was that if the Indians
would go ahead and take these allotments they would settle and
wind up all of the affairs of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations,
that is, the coal lands worth $100,000,000 to something like
$500,000,000, and the tribal affairs would be wound up within 3
years, and by the sale of this property the Chickasaws and Choctaws
would have enough money to build their fences and build their barns
and improve these allotments so that they could go ahead and make
a living on a smaller number of acres.
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This agreement was not carried out. And for that reason we would
like to see this bill passed favorably out of this committee, so that we
can sell this property to the Government for this $12,000,000.

The income off of these coal lands has been very, very small. The
income has been so small that it has not benefited the tribe to any
extent whatsoever. And with this money the older Indians, that have
waited so many years for benefit from some of the moneys of lands
that the tribe still owns will still get some of that benefit.

The people, the Chickasaws and Choctaws that were in this agree-
ment, the large majority of them, have passed on, and they will never
be able to derive any benefit whatsoever from the sale of this property.

But in my rounds over the Chickasaw Nation my heart goes out
to some of these older full-blooded Chickasaw Indians, they I think
are the salt of the earth, and they have never asked the Government
for anything, they are a little bit hesitant about asking for jobs on the
W. P. A. and old age assistance because they have got to, in their
estimation, lower themselves a little bit to participate in the facilities
that have been set up by the Government for other people. The y do
want the final settlement of their affairs, and they would like to have
the Government fulfill their promise.

The gentlemen were talking about the income, you must realize the
Government has not permitted us to operate these mines, fully and
have restricted the leasing of the coal mines, and therefore the income
has been small, and I just figured here that the income, which we will
say would be around 3 to 4 percent, on the value set today would take
16 years before you could realize 4 percent on the value that the
Government set on these coal lands back in 1918. Other people have
operated businesses and made a greater percent than that. The
Government loans money at 5 percent. But on a 3-percent basis
this $12,000,000 would bring the Chickasaws and Choctaws $360,000
a year income; $36,000 that we have been getting from the sale of this
coal is too small. I just bring that in as a comparison to show the
small income on 380,000 acres of coal and asphalt lands that had a
great value back there in 1902 and 1905.

Substitutes have come. Of course, we know the sale of coal
has dropped off and has suspended the operation of mines. There
are some mines in Oklahoma that are closed down. They are not
operating at all. On the basis of $12,000,000 it is estimated that
there is something like 1,200,000,000 tons , of_coatin these mines, and
this would only be asking-1- cent per ton.

Coal is bound to come back. I have read in the papers where they
are making silk and rayon out of coal. I do not know, but I have
been told out of the byproducts of coal a lot of things can be made.

Now, as to the Government, they have made the Chickasaws and
Choctaws conserve the coal lands they have not permitted us to
operate them fully and said we should conserve them, we hope the
Government will take over those mines and conserve them in the
name of the Government.

That is all I have to say.
Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the witness some

questions.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Mr. Maytubby, will you allow for a question?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. Yes, sir.	 f
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Mr. MUNDT. Are you familiar with the various tribes in such a
way so that you could tell the committee about how much tribal
funds these Indians now have which are controlled and guardianed
by the Government?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. The last statement I had was something like
$60,000. Of course, some of that has been set aside for expenditures
in appropriations, and if it is not used it will be put back in the
Treasury. That leaves, taking the appropriations out, something
like $59,000 in the Treasury that is available.

Mr. MUNDT. That belongs to the Indians?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Just a moment. In an estimate of that not

very long ago, I checked it up, and found that to the Choctaw it
amounted to about $5 per capita, and about 30 cents to the Chicka-
saws per capita.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. The reason our amount is some larger now, we
sold some buildings a while back, which brought about $60,000 and
interest, sir.

Mr. MUNDT. Then you have between twenty-five and thirty
thousand Indians?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. No; we only have 6,338 Chickasaws on the rolls,
and something like 20,000 Choctaws, which makes 26,000 for the
Chickasaws and Choctaws.

Mr. MUNDT. To whom does this $60,000 belong, which group?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. That is placed to the credit of the Chickasaw

Indians.
Mr. MUNDT. The $60,000?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. That is correct. That is not a sufficient amount

to make a payment.
Mr. MUNDT. That is about $10 apiece?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. That is about $10 apiece, less than $10.
Mr. MUNDT. What do you propose that the Government do with

these coal lands if they purchase them from the Indians for $12,000,000?.
Mr. MAYTUBBY. The Government thought, of course, several

years ago, that the coal fields would play out, and they had advocated
the conservation of coal and coal lands in the United States, and when
they did that of course they began to find substitutes for coal, and
oil was discovered, and the burning of oil has taken the place of the
burning of coal, and as I said a while ago, a lot of mines in Oklahoma
have had to suspend operations because they have no outlet for coal.

Mr. MUNDT. That does not answer the question. The question is
what the Government will do with these lands if it buys them.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. I do not know. The Government promised to
buy these coal lands in the Atoka agreement, and in the supplemental,
agreement they promised to take them over and sell them within 3
years from the time this agreement was made.

We have been holding these common lands until today, and as the
Mr. Chairman said a while ago, it becomes a white elephant, and the
only manner in which we can dispose of the mines today is through
the Government.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. And it does not matter what the Federal Gov-
ernment does with it, but under our boasted plan of conservation I
feel that Uncle Sam could stand it better than these poor Indians.
They have been holding the bag long enough.
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Mr. MURDOCK. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question, and make a
comment?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Yes, Mr. Murdock.
Mr. MURDOCK. You have two reasons, at least two or more, for

asking that the Government take these lands over, and one is the
promise that was made, and another is that the bovernment can
better stand any inevitable loss than the tribe can.

But are you assuming that coal deposits are an utter loss?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. No. I know it appears that theBrirning of coal

is coming back. The war situation I read in the paper here some
time ago was that Italy was going to start to buy something like
3,000,000;000 tons of coal in the United States.

The factories are burning more coal today, because the price of coal
has dropped, and it has become less expensive than oil.

Mr. MURDOCK. Has any one thus far, Mr. Chairman, stated the
extent of these coal deposits in the hearings?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. The extent of them? Do you mean the amount?
Mr. MURDOCK. Yes, the amount.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. That was about 450,000 acres now down to

about 300,000, probably.
Mr. MURDOCK. You are speaking of acres?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Yes; acres.
Mr. MURDOCK. But how much coal is there?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. According to one estimate I believe it was some-

thing like 3,000 tons to the acre, and we have something like 380,000
acres of land, that would be something like one billion and some odd
hundred million tons of coal.

Mr. MURDOCK. And that is what you would give the Government
for its buy at $12,000,000?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. That is right.
Mr. BUCKLER. Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Yes, Congressman Buckler.
Mr. BUCKLER. My understanding is that the Government went

into this matter with the Indians in order to solve this whole coal
land, and the Government has refused to sell the coal land up until
the present time until the value went up.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. That is right.
Mr. BUCKLER. And for that reason you ask the Government to

take over this coal land because it has decreased in value, and you
want the Government to make up the difference between the value
now and the value then?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. That is right.
Mr. BUCKLER. The value at which they would have sold it if they

had gone on and done it.
Mr. MAYTUBBY. Placing the amount of $12,000,000 on the mines

is a very conservative value inasmuch as the Government said back
when the agreement was signed that the mines were worth from
$100,000,000 to $500,000,000.

So, all we are asking for the coal lands is only 10 e cent, which is
$12,000,000, according to the minimum price y e overnment
back in 1902.

Mr. BUCKLER. Yes; I can see that.
Mr. MAYTUBBY. So we are not asking the Government to pay any

amount of money for the loss that has been sustained by us over the
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period of years, but it is set at a minimum today, and it is estimated
at aboutl,,-	 er ton.

I believe thatirITTia a few good salesmen that our mines could
be sold very quickly for 1 penny a ton. It would be a bargain to
begin with.

Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the witness the
same question that I asked his predecessors.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. All right, Mr. Mundt.
Mr. MUNDT. Would you have any objection to changing the bill

so that this money was placed to the credit of the tribes instead of
being distributed on a per capita basis, if and when the bill passes?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. We do not have the money yet, and I did not
know just what could be done as to the tribe after they had received
the money, but I would rather have the money in the Treasury first
before we begin to decide what to do with it.

Mr. MUNDT. You have it in the bill and you have decided in
advance on a per capita basis.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. Per capita payment is the way the original
agreement was set up. That is, the Government said, "We will sell
your coal lands for a certain consideration within 3 years, and divide
the money up with the tribe per capita, so much per capita payment."

And this bill here is following the agreement which was made back
in 1902.

Mr. MUNDT. I do not know if you have read the Secretary of the
Interior's report or not—Mr. Ickes?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. I have not read that.
Mr. MUNDT. You have not?
Mr. MAYTUBBY. I have not read that report.
Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Ickes says in his report specifically that if the bill

passes they want to change it so that the money is set aside to the
tribe and not distributed on a per capita basis. That is in the report
signed by Harold L. Ickes, dated March 10, 1939. Would you object
to that?

Mr. MAYTUBBY. I would not object to it.
Mr. MUNDT. In fact, they have rewritten the whole bill, and that is

one of the changes which the Department has made.
Mr. MAYTUBBY. I would like to have the money set aside some-

where.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. May I state that that would be up to Congress

to decide.
However, I want to say as a representative not only of all of the

Indians in my district, but as of the white people a well, that there
would be a very serious objection from every standpoint. Having
been reared among these Indians I believe I know exactly what their
sentiment is on this matter. They want it sold and paid out per
capita according to agreement.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. The sentiment of the tribe would be to have a per
capita payment, but if the money was placed in the Treasury and
they could not be paid per capita, then we would have to devise some
plan to try to get it paid out to the members.

Mr. BUCKLER. Mr. Chairman, I am wondering if you put it into
the Treasury funds whether or not it will be much better not to have
it at all, because I have had a great deal of experience trying to get
money out of there. As far as I am personally concerned, I would
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to get it out.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. We might get some help from Congress.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. It has been the understanding from away back

and according to all agreements and everything else, that it would be
paid out per capita. That will be the. only way to keep faith.

Mr. MAYTUBBY. The only remarks I have made are in regard to
this bill 909. I have not read the Department of the Interior's bill.

The only thing I would base my few remarks on is this H. R. 909,
and in H. R. 909 it says the money will be paid out in per capita
payments.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. I want to say that I have known Governor
Maytubby for a long time. He was a successful banker and insurance
man before he was selected as governor of his tribe.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. The next witness I am calling for is Chief William
A. Durant. He wielded the gavel in the tribal council long before
statehood, and when we were getting statehood he was sergeant at
arms of the constitutional convention. He was elected to the first
legislature. He was elected speaker of the third legislature. I served
in the fifth and sixth legislatures with him and I must say he was one
of the best men I ever knew on parliamentary procedure in governing
a legislative body. He served for 10 years in the State legislature.
A few years ago he was selected as chief of the Choctaws, and I am
delighted and happy to introduce my old friend, Chief Durant.

STATEMENT OF CHIEF WILLIAM A. DURANT, PRINCIPAL CHIEF
OF CHOCTAW NATION INDIANS

Mr. DURANT. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, if
you will permit me, I will go back a little. I should like to insert in
the record here a copy of a resolution passed in 1909 by the Choctaw
council and signed by me as speaker of the house, urging the Govern-
ment to buy our coal lands.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. If there is no objection, it is so ordered.
(The document referred to follows:)

[S. Doc. No. 390, 61st Cong., 2d sess.]

A MEMORIAL OF THE CHOCTAW COUNCIL REQUESTING THE GOVERNMENT OF THE
UNITED STATES TO PURCHASE THE UNDIVIDED PROPERTY OF THE CHOCTAW AND
CHICKASAW TRIBES

Whereas the allotting of lands to the members of the Choctaw and the Chick-
asaw Tribes is practically completed; and

Whereas there remains land belonging to the said Choctaw and Chickasaw
Tribes unallotted and undisposed of amounting in the aggregate to 3,000,000
acres, more or less, according to the records of the United States Government;
and

Whereas the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes own some 450,003 acres of coal
and asphalt land, more or less, according to the official segregation thereof made
under the direction of the geological department of the Government of the United
States, pursuant to the terms of the Choctaw and Chickasaw supplementary
agreement (act of Congress approved July 1, 1902, 32 Stats. 641); and

Whereas said coal and asphalt lands were not disposed of as was provided they
should be by said Choctaw-Chickasaw supplementary agreement, but were with-
drawn from sale by acts of Congress approved April 21, 1904, and April 26, 1906,
subject to the further direction of Congress; and
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agreement, and they made it. Under the provisions of the Atoka
agreement they agreed to divide up every vestige of property they
had equally between them. That was the agreement. But when they
went to put the thing in operation, for instance, went to make that
good, the United States said the Choctaws and Chickasaws were not
capable of making their own roll of citizens, and should give that power
to the Congress. And when Congress did that they went and allowed
people to go on the rolls of Choctaws and the Chickasaws, something
like 2,000 white people, who never had a drop of Indian Choctaw or
Chickasaw blood in them at no time, and they got on the roll. Then
they gave the district court about 30 days to hear all of those appeals
and required the district judge to render about 3,000 decisions in
about 30 days of those who were members, and the court cut a few of
those applicants off and the balance of them he put on, and just about
2,000 on which should have been cut off. That 2,000 were absolutely
white.

The Choctaws were very much chagrined about having those white
people on the rolls taking their property, but they decided to go
ahead.

Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield for a
question?

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Will you yield for a question, Chief?
Mr. DURANT. Yes.
Mr. MUNDT. As to these 2,000, were they connected with the tribe

for many years?
Mr. DURANT. No, sir. They were speculators and gamblers, who

swore their souls away in order to get a little piece of land. That is
exactly what they did.

The machinery set up by the Government was absolutely inaccurate,
because it made then the necessity for the authority of the Govern-
ment as to this coal land. The agreement divides all of that property.
As to the coal and land everyone was to take his share.

So far as I am concerned, my land was not on coal land. I would
not have been benefited if they had carried out the Atoka agreement,
but I am just stating my personal viewpoint of things.

So the supplemental agreement was proposed for two things, to
correct that roll, and the other was to segregate the coal and then
sell it within 3 years and get the money so each Indian would have
some money to improve his land. Theoretically the Atoka agreement
was all right, but in practice it was all wrong. When you go and
give a man three or four hundred acres of land and set him out on it
without a dime on earth to improve it and help maintain the State
government, you have just put a burden on him which is pretty a
hard thing, and he will be old and gray before he gets the place
developed.

So in making that supplemental agreement, it was made for the
purpose of getting that coal sold, getting the money, as stated by
Mr. Lewis, so that these Indians could improve this property. That
is one of the big inducements . that made them adopt this treaty.

As stated by Mr. Lewis, I was a member of the Choctaw Nation
that opposed this supplementary agreement. I told my people that
the Atoka agreement provided for winding up their affairs right now.
We are going to change and give up our government and become
citizens of the United States and participate in National and State
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Whereas there are remaining unsold and undisposed of about 5,000 town lots
belonging to the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes according to the plats, surveys,
and other records of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Townsite Commission; and

Whereas the Choctaw Tribe of Indians own many public buildings, such as the
capitol building, academy and seminary buildings, courthouses, and jails, undis-
posed of; and

Whereas the Choctaw people very much desire to dispose of all the undivided
property now held in common by the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes, and make
division and final settlement thereof, giving to each Choctaw and Chickasaw his
pro rata share of said property, or the proceeds thereof; and

Whereas by the act of Congress approved March 3, 1893, creating the so-called
Dawes Commission and authorizing negotiations with the Five Civilized Tribes
looking to the allotment of lands and the dissolution of the tribal relations, de-
clared its purpose "to procure the cession, at such price and upon such terms as
shall be agreed upon of any lands not found necessary to be so allotted or divided,
to the United States": Therefore be it

Resolved by the General Council of the Choctaw Nation assembled:
SECTION 1. It is the sense and desire of the Choctaw people, expressed and

declared through their representatives in general council assembled, that the
Government of the United States purchase all the undivided property belonging
to and now held in common by the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes of Indians,
consisting of the unallotted lands, the coal and asphalt lands, and the undisposed
of town lots: and that the Government purchase, also, the public buildings of the
Choctaw Tribe at an appraised price, all to the end that the Choctaw and Chicka-
saw tribal affairs may be finally and properly closed up and each Choctaw and
Chickasaw citizen get his pro rata share of said property- to which he is justly
entitled and for which he has an immediate need.

SEC. 2. The Choctaw Nation is willing, and hereby proposes, that the United
States Government may take all the undivided property of the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Tribes, including the unallotted lands, the coal and asphalt lands, the
undisposed-of town lots, and also the public buildings that are belonging to the
Choctaw Tribe of Indians, the Choctaw capitol building, the academy and
seminary buildings, the courthouses and jails undisposed of, at a price of
$60,000,000.

SEC. 3. That the Congress of the United States be, and hereby is, respectfully
memorialized to take appropriate action looking to the consideration of the
proposition herein made by the Choctaw Nation or Tribe of Indians, and that we
may be advised through our principal chief of the pleasure of the United States
Government in the matter.

SEC. 4. That this resolution take effect and be in force from and after its
passage and approval.

Proposed by:

	

	 E. A. MOORE,
Chairman of the chief's message committee.

Read, interpreted, passed the house, and referred to the senate this the 8th
day of October 1909.

W. A. DURANT, Speaker of the House.
Attest:

JOSEPH MOORE, Recording Secretary.

My friends, Mr. Lewis and Mr. Stigler, have covered the details of
this matter very carefully and very accurately; but when there was
demand made to make a new State out of Oklahoma and a demand
was made on Congress that the former treaties made with the Choc-
taws and Chickasaws be done away with, and that a treaty be made
to settle all of their affairs, and give up their government, just forget
them entirely. The Government commenced making that treaty,
and it was about 4 years educating them up to it, and the Daws
Commission was appointed, and finally the Choctaws and Chickasaws
before they got to the point where they made the Atoka agreement,
there was an act passed by Congress known as the Curtis bill, which
under the decision of the Supreme Court of the United States Con-
gress already had the power and the authority to do anything on
earth they wanted with their property in a legislative way. The
Choctaws and Chickasaws went to work really in making the Atoka
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Governments. Let us do it by this first treaty, but if you adopt the
supplemental agreement in 50 years you will go up to Congress and
try and get what it provides.

My friend, Judge McCurtain, advocated this, and the Governor,
who is a very good friend of the Choctaws, was in favor of it. I
differed with them on this supplemental agreement. I thought they
were wrong on this supplemental agreement. I said let us settle our
affairs among us all at once, and do not do it by piecemeal.

I happened to have been a delegate sent up by some of my people
here, and I appeared before the Secretary of the Interior against this
supplemental agreement. I told him exactly what it was doing to
us, and what the Atoka agreement provided for. I said to him,
"You have drafted the supplemental treaty, and the terms of it were
dictated by you, and it gives you more power than under the Atoka
agreement." I said, "We will be here, our grandchildren and great
grandchildren, trying to get this thing adjusted." They put it over.

So, then, we started under the supplemental agreement to make
that allotment, make those sales, and we have been in a turmoil
with it ever since. It was one of the great things that held this
property back, and which made an inducement for these adventurers
to try to get on our rolls as to these rolls which were posted here in
Congress in order to have the Chief or an attorney or somebody
to protect and prosecute the white people who have not got a drop of
Indian blood in their veins so that they could not get on our rolls.
That was part of what this Atoka agreement should be when every-
thing was supposed to have been settled. But that is not getting
to this bill.

We have got this coal land on our hands. At one time we could
have sold it. Congress did not see fit to let us sell it, and stopped
the sale of it.

Incidentally, the Secretary of the Interior at that time, we always
thought, right or wrong, had an interest in the coal business, or some
of his close relatives, and he was not very faithful to us. We may be
wrong about it. That is the way I personally feel about it.

They said the Choctaws did not have much business sense then.
We were getting 12; percent royalty on coal. Hitchcock cut it
down to 8. Since I have been Chief we have gotten it back to 10.
On some of these permits for mining this coal we are getting 15 per-
cent. But we are not mining enough. It shows the difference.
Those kind of transactions make an impression on me that many
men handling this matter were not exactly fair.

So we have got this coal, and the truth of the matter today is that
no private corporation can buy it nor private person. There is
no one on earth but the Government that can buy it.

We once had an idea of selling this coal to the State, and the
State probably would have bought it, but we met this handicap
down there: Organized labor in Oklahoma did not want the State to
own that coal, because if the State owned property they could not
strike when they wanted to, and they had enough influence and stopped
them from buying it. That is the - truth of the matter. They
choked us off there.

We have been waiting. The United States Government is the
only person or organization on earth that can buy it. If a private
corporation or individual went ahead and bought it the taxes would
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be more than the income from the coal. As long as it is in the hands
of the tribes and the United States Government it is nontaxable
and they can early it free.

A lot of these Indians are very poor and they need something
to take care of them. Unless the Government feels disposed to
buy the coal and give some money to these Indians, and you have
been giving some relief to the Indians and a whole lot to the white
people, you are going to have to continue to do that with these
Indians unless you give them some of this money.

Mr. MURDOCK. Mr. Chaivman, will the gentlemanyield?
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Will you yield, Chief?
Mr. DURANT. Yes, sir.
Mr. MURDOCK. Is one reason why the private operator cannot

buy that coal rather existed from the present low price and the limi-
tation that is placed upon them? Did I understand one witness to
say no operator could get any more than about 900 acres?

Mr. DURANT. No. That limitation has expired. Mr. Hitchcock
put that in there.

Mr. MURDOCK. That is gone now?
Mr. DURANT. Yes, that is gone now.
Mr. MuRnocx. May I ask another question or two? How many

Indians are on the rolls of this tribe now?
Mr. DURANT. There are 20,676 I think on the Choctaw roll, and

there are 5,000 and some fraction on the Chickasaw roll. The Choc-
taws own three-fourths and the Chickasaws own one-fourth.

Mr. MuRnocx. And you feel when these rolls were made a good
many whites were put on them with no Indian blood?

Mr. DURANT. We got nearly all of them off.
Mr. MURDOCK. Then the present roll of 20,000 Choctaws are around

6,000 Chickasaws is perhaps correct?
Mr. DURANT. Yes, sir, 20,000 Choctaws and 6,000 Chickasaws is

about correct.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. 20,000 Choctaws and 6,000 Chickasaws; yes.
Mr. DURANT. 20,000 Choctaws and a little over 5,000 Chickasaws,

nearly 27,000 of the two tribes together.
Mr. 1VIuRnocx. Is it your opinion that the United States Govern-

ment is the only organization in the world that could take that coal
over, and that it would be a good investment to have a great national
resource such as coal, even though they have supplemental or addi-
tional fuels such as gas and oil, and that coal as an everlasting resource?

Mr. DURANT. As a conservation proposition I think it is the best
thing on earth the United States could do. I do not think there is
any other investment they can make that benefits not only me, but
the American people, which is to buy coal and conserrir

Mr. MuRnocx. Was the former witness correct when he said it was
about 1 cent a ton?

Mr. DURANT. I never figured out those details.
Mr. MUNDT. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask the Chief whether

any experiment has ever been tried whereby Indians have tried to
mine this coal and thereby giving employment to the Indians?

Mr. DURANT. No, sir; it has not been, but I would be willing to
try it. I want to sell it, but if I cannot I am perfectly willing to go
in and try to mine it.
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The truth of the matter is I do not know but one full-blooded
Indian who is a coal digger.

Mr. MUNDT. A coal digger?
Mr. DURANT. Yes; he was baling hay for me, and he quit and

went to work at a coal mine.
Mr. MUNDT. There are a lot of Indians who are pretty ambitious,

and who I imagine have not had a chance to do that.
Mr. DURANT. I will give you this illustration: When we built the

hospital at Talihina at a cost of a million dollars Secretary Ickes put
a provision in that contract that they had to work Indian labor.
The superintendent that built the courthouse at Oklahoma City with
W. P. A. labor, and he built some other buildings at Norman, where
the university is, and when he got this contract, after signing it, he
told me about it, and he said, "I have sure got a headache on my
hands." He said, "I have to work Indian labor, and you know they
won't work." I said, "Go try them." After he started the work
for 2 or 3 weeks I went over there, and, I said, "How are my Indians
getting along?" He said, "The best hands I have ever had any-
where. ' They developed into carpenters, stonemasons, brickmasons,
and so forth, and he worked 125 of them of either half blood or full
blood.

We have C. C. C. camps where we work only Indians, either half
blood or full blood. They do not permit any others.

Then we have a set-up of what we call Indian projects. They grew
out of the method of relief which was handled in this way in all States
in order for the Indian population to take care of it. In other words,
they just would not ask for what was coming to them. We had to
set up that kind of a project in order to cut out mixed blood and the
white man and let those fellows have work.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Let me make a brief statement right there. As
chairnan of the Committee on Roads in the House, for the last few
years I have been able to get $4,000,000 a year authorized for Indian
road projects limited to Indian labor. And I want to say they have
done wonderful work in building roads through their country. I have
taken special interest in this kind of work.

Mr. MUNDT. We have had the same experience in South Dakota.
The Indians have built splendid roads, and the Indians have been
anxious to go to work and make some money.

Mr. DURANT. They are anxious to do it. I have had a little
project down there in Oklahoma where I use only half blood and full
blood, and the help I have had there has just been wonderful out of
those Indians.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. May I state here that we are drifting somewhat
away from this bill, but I am glad this road business was injected here.

Mr. MURDOCK. Mr. Chairman, may I inject two or three sentences
here?

The road up over the Apache Trail from Phoenix to Roosevelt Dam
was built by Apache Indians, and they are about the worst fighters
of all Indians, and ye'T, that highway was built, and I want to say that
it is a monument to highway erection.

Mr. DURANT. We built some right straight up over the mountains
for perhaps a hundred miles. And I was at a meeting of the High-
way Commission men of the State and Government, in which the
Government engineers said there was not a white man connected with

A
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the construction of roads except himself and one assistant in the
Oklahoma City office, and the State Highway Department of Okla-
homa City and their engineers complimented the work done by these
Indians very much.

Mr. MUNDT. Just one other question. You say you have pretty
well purged your rolls of pure whites now?

Mr. DURANT. Yes; they are pretty well purged.
Mr. MUNDT. What proportion do those of Indian blood on the rolls

now possess?
Mr. DURANT. There is no limitation on that. There never has

been. Of course, it is gradually getting farther and farther away,
but you know when you first commenced intermarrying with Indians
about 150 years ago they gradually were mixed, but as the years go
by the Indian blood finally disappears.

Mr. MUNDT. Just as long as there is any remote Indian blood in
their veins you are going to have them on the rolls?

Mr. DURANT. We have never turned one down. For instance, I
am a quarter-blood Indian. My father was a half-blood, and he
married a white woman, making me a quarter. I married a white
woman, making my children one-eighth, and their children will be
one-sixteenth.

We have some Indian girls working in the Capitol which are one-
sixteenth and one thirty-second.

Mr. MUNDT. What I am getting at is, are you going to divide this
money equally between the full blooded and the one thirty-second?

Mr. DURANT. No; here is the law about the money. The only
people that draw that money are those who were on that original
list in 1906. It will be divided that way. This property belongs to
those people on that roll.

Mr. MUNDT. And their children?
Mr. DURANT. Whatever you pay them today you would have to

pay out to the heirs of the dead Indians so much by law.
The last payment we got was about 10 years ago, which was $10.

In the last 2 years, my friends have gotten checks for 25 cents from
heirs and the various distributions. That means that some one on
the roll has died and it has gone into his estate, and the distribution
of it is an expensive proposition. It is almost impossible for the
Government to make such a small per capita payment. If you want
to make a. payment it is not economical unless there is perhaps $100.
You have got to go to the Muskogee office and there a clerk and a
lawyer have to trace the heirs in administering an estate, and that
takes time and a. lot of expense.

I had a relative, an old gentleman who died, and the Government
tried to locate the children and the heirs. I knew some of them.
They sent me some checks from Oklahoma City for 25 cents and 50
cents. I delivered the checks. They asked me about the kinfolks,
and they were scattered in California, and everywhere.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. I might say I thought I was doing a good job
when I went down to the Bureau and insisted upon getting a $10
payment for the Choctaws. The Chickasaws didn't have enough for
a payment then. That is all they could pay at that time.

As the Chief has told you, in tracing down heirs they get as low
as 25 cents and 50 cents. If they could get $50 or $100, that would
mean something to them.
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Mr. DURANT. And it would not make the checks so small and
unhelpful to the heirs. But whichever way you go equitably and
legally you have got to pursue that course in paying them anything
substantial.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. I would like to recognize two other gentlemen,
if the committee is through with the chief.

Judge D. C. McCurtain is with us. His father, Green McCurtain,
was chief of the Choctaw Tribe when this supplemental treaty was
passed, was he not, Chief?

Mr. DU-RANT. Yes, sir.
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Judge McCurtain was active in tribal matters

and after we got Statehood he practiced law and became a District
Judge. Judge McCurtain, you are recognized.

STATEMENT OF JUDGE D. C. McCURTAIN, A RESIDENT OF
OKLAHOMA

Mr. McCURTAIN. I would like to say that I feel that the privilege
suggested by Mr. Murdock that we submit a statement, myself and
Colonel Leecraft, if he cares to, which would be a resume, you might
say, of the statements that have been made in the record, and if I
may be permitted to do so, I will prepare and file such a statement.

Mr. MuRpoca. I move, Mr. Chairman, that the committee include
in this hearing such statements as that.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. If there is no objection it is so ordered.
I want to say as to the Judge that he is in the habit of filing papers.

He is a lawyer of no mean ability back home.
You are more than a halfbreed?
Mr. McCURTAIN. Just about a halfbreed. My father was a full-

blood Choctaw Indian. My mother was a white woman, so my
allegiance is evenly divided.

(The statement referred to above follows:)
Mr. Chairman and members of House Committee on Indian Affairs, by your

permission heretofore granted, I hereby submit a statement in reference to H. R.
909, entitled "A bill providing for the purchase by the United States of the segre-
gated coal and asphalt deposits in Oklahoma from the Choctaw and Chickasaw
Tribes of Indians.

Inasmuch as the proposed bill provides for a final disposition of the coal and
asphalt deposits of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes an undertaking which
was begun by the United States Government and said Indian tribes nearly 40
years ago, it might be useful to review briefly for the information and convenient
reference of the committee the legislation of Congress and the agreements of the
tribes with the Government providing for the final settlement of the affairs of said
tribes in the Indian Territory.

The Congress of the United States, by the act of March 3, 1893 (27 Stat. 612),
authorized the appointment of a commission composed of three members to nego-
tiate agreements with the Five Civilized Tribes, the Choctaws, Chickasaws,
Cherokees, Creeks, and Seminoles, for the extinguishment of the tribal title to
the lands held by said tribes in the Indian Territory, either by cession of the same
to the United States, or by allotment or division of said lands in severalty among
the Indians of such tribes, with the view and ultimate purpose of creating a State of
the Union to embrace the lands within the said Indian Territory. [Italics supplied.]

It should be borne in mind by the committee that the movement to extinguish
the tribal title and allot the lands in severalty among the members of the tribes
was initiated by the Government for the express purpose of creating a State of
the Union to embrace said lands, and that said movement did not originate with
the Indians, who were content to hold their lands in common. The tribal title,
or the community interests of the members of the tribes in said lands, however,

was wholly inconsistent with the purpose and policy of the Government to create
a State; and the policy of the Government prevailed.

By authority of the act of Congress of March 2, 1895 (28 Stat. 910), the member-
ship of the Commission to negotiate with the tribes was increased from three to
five.

By the act of Congress of June 10, 1896 (29 Stat. 321), the commission appointed
under the acts of Congress of March 3, 1893, and March 2, 1895, supra, and which
became commonly known as the "Dawes Commission," was authorized and
directed to hear and determine the application of all persons who may apply to
it for citizenship in any of said nations or tribes of Indians, and after such hearing
to determine the right of such applicant to be admitted and enrolled as a member
of the tribe. And "thereb y hangs a tale" of one of the many gross injustices done
the tribes in the settlement of their affairs.

Said act of June 10, 1896, provided that such applications should be made to
the Commission within 3 months after the passage of the act, and that the Com-
mission should decide all such applications within 90 days after the same should
be made. The Commission was literally "swamped" with applications of persons,
running into thousands in numbers, who had never theretofore claimed to be
Indians.

In the performance of its duties in the determination of the applications for
citizenship and enrollment of such applicants as members of the tribes, the Com-
mission was empowered and authorized not only to administer oaths and issue
process for and compel the attendance of witnesses, but to send for persons and
papers, and all depositions and affidavits and other evidence in any form whatsoever
theretofore taken where the witnesses giving said testimony were then dead or
residing beyond the limits of the Indian Territory. The tribes were utterly help-
less to contest all the thousands of applicants and to meet the avalanche of
depositions, affidavits and other evidence of all forms whatsoever within the
brief time in which the Commission had to consider and determine such applica-
tions, to-wit: 90 days. And likewise, the Commission was, in the very nature of
things, unable in that brief time to give due consideration to all the applications
and the great mass of evidence, much of which was submitted in deposition and
affidavit form as aforesaid, either for the purpose of determining the rights of
persons claiming citizenship in the tribes, or of protecting said tribes from fraud
or wrong. As an unavoidable result, many persons were admitted to tribal cit-
izenship who had no rights thereto whatsoever.

Said act also provided that if the tribe, or any person, be aggrieved with the
decision of the Commission, it or he may appeal from such decision to the United
States District court, and provided that such appeal should be taken within 60
days, and that the judgment of the court should be final. Practically the same
condition obtained in the courts as existed before the Commission. The court
dockets were already crowded with other cases and the courts had to refer the
citizenship cases to special masters to hear the cases and make their reports and
recommendations to the courts. Because of the overwhelming number of cases
and the great mass of deposition and affidavit evidence introduced by the appli-
cants, the tribes were wholly unable to contest successfully the great number of
cases appealed. And as a result, the courts on appeal wrongfully admitted
thousands to tribal citizenship, as was afterward shown. This citizenship liti-
gation is presented here at some length because out of it arose one of the neces-
sities for the negotiation of the supplementary agreement, of which so much has
been said in the record of this hearing. The rank injustice done the tribes in the
citizenship litigation instituted before the Commission and appealed to the
United States courts in the Indian Territory was one of the causes that made
necessary the supplementary agreement entered into between the United States
and the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes to correct that injustice.

In the cases appealed from the decisions of the Dawes Commission to the
United States courts in the Indian Territory, both those admitting the applicants
to citizenship and those denying the applications for citizenship, the courts did
not confine themselves to a review of the action of the Dawes Commission but
permitted the introduction of other evidence and tried the cases de novo. In the
Choctaw cases appealed by the applicants, the applicants gave notice of appeal to
the Choctaw Nation or Tribe only, and likewise in the Chickasaw cases, notice of
appeal was given to the Chickasaw Nation only, and in each of said cases judgment
was rendered against one of the tribes only, whereas the Choctaw and Chickasaw
Nations or Tribes were jointly interested in the property affected by said judg-
ments, and the tribes contended that such judgments were void for lack of notice
to both tribes.
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Accordingly, a special tribunal known as the Choctaw and Chickasaw Citizen-
ship Court was created by the supplementary agreement (32 Stat. 641), consisting
of a chief judge and two associate judges to be appointed by the President, by and
with the advice and consent of the Senate, with authority to finally determine
(1) the validity of the citizenship judgments of the United States courts in the
Indian Territory against the Choctaw Nation or Tribe and those against the
Chickasaw Nation or Tribe; (2) in the event said citizenship judgments were found
to be invalid and were annulled or vacated, then said citizenship court was
authorized to try said cases upon their merits and determine the very right of the
controversy.

The provisions of the supplementary agreement pertinent to the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Citizenship Court are as follows:

"Sue. 31. It being claimed and insisted by the Choctaw and Chickasaw nations
that the United States courts in the Indian Territory, acting under the Act of
Congress approved June 10, 1S96, have admitted persons to citizenship or to enroll-
ment as such citizens in the Choctaw and Chickasaw nations, respectively, without
notice of the proceedings in such courts being given to each of said nations; and it
being insisted by said nations that, in such proceedings, notice to each of said
nations was indispensable, and it being claimed and insisted by said nations that
the proceedings in the United States courts in the Indian Territory, under the
said Act of June 10, 1896, should have been confined to a review of the action of
the Commission to the Five Civilized Tribes, upon the papers and evidence sub-
mitted to such commission, and should not have extended to a trial de novo of
the question of citizenship; and it being desirable to finally determine these ques-
tions, the two nations, jointly, or either of said nations acting separately and
making the other a party defendant, may, within 90 days after this agreement
becomes effective, by a bill in equity filed in the Choctaw and Chickasaw citizen-
ship court hereinafter named, seek the annulment and vacation of all such deci-
sions by said courts. Ten persons so admitted to citizenship or enrollment by
said courts, with notice to one but not to both of said nations, shall be made de-
fendants to said suit as representatives of the entire class of persons similarly
situated, the number of such persons being too numerous to require all of them to
be made individual parties to the suit; but any person so situated may, upon his
application, be made a party defendant to the suit. Notice of the institution of
said suit shall be personally served upon the chief executive of the defendant
nation, if either nation be made a party defendant as aforesaid, and upon each of
said ten representative defendants, and shall also be published for a period of
four weeks in at least two weekly newspapers having general circulation in the
Choctaw and Chickasaw nations. Such notice shall set forth the nature and
prayer of the bill, with the time for answering the same, which shall not be less
than thirty days after the last publication. Said suit shall be determined at the
earliest practicable time, shall be confined to a final determination of the questions
of law here named, and shall be without prejudice to the determination of any
charge or claim that the admission of such persons to citizenship or enrollment by
said United States courts in the Indian Territory was wrongfully obtained as
provided in the next section. In the event said citizenship judgments or decisions
are annulled or vacated in the test suit hereinbefore authorized, because of either
or both of the irregularities claimed and insisted upon by said nations as afore-
said, then the files, papers, and proceedings in any citizenship case in which the
judgment or decision is so annulled or vacated, shall, upon written application
therefor, made within ninety days thereafter by any party thereto, who is thus
deprived of a favorable judgment upon his claimed citizenship, be transferred
and certified to said citizenship court by the court having custody and control
of such files, papers, and proceedings, and, upon the filing in such citizenship court
of the files, papers, and proceedings in any such citizenship case, accompanied by
due proof that notice in writing of the transfer and certification thereof has been
given to the chief executive officer of each of said nations, said citizenship case
shall be docketed in said citizenship court, and such further proceedings shall be
had therein in that court as ought to have been had in the court to which the
same was taken on appeal from the Commission to the Five Civilized Tribes, and
as if no judgment or decision had been rendered therein.

"32. Said citizenship court shall also have appellate jurisdiction over all judg-
ments of the courts in Indian Territory rendered under said Act of Congress of
June tenth, eighteen hundred and ninety-six, admitting persons to citizenship or
to enrollment as citizens in either of said nations. The right of appeal may be
exercised by the said nations jointly or by either of them acting separately at
any time within six months after this agreement is finally ratified. In the exercise
of such appellate jurisdiction said citizenship court shall be authorized to consider,
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review, and revise all such judgments, both as to findings of fact and conclusions
of law, and may, wherever in its judgment substantial justice will thereby be
subserved, permit either party to any such appeal to take and present such further
evidence as may be necessary to enable said court to determine the very right of
the controversy. And said court shall have power to make all- needful rules and
regulations prescribing the manner of taking and conducting said appeals and of
taking additional evidence therein. Such citizenship court shall also have like
appellate jurisdiction and authority over judgments rendered by such courts
under the said act denying claims to citizenship or to enrollment as citizens in
either of said nations. Such appeals shall be taken, within the time hereinbefore
specified and shall be taken, conducted, and disposed of in the same manner as
appeals by the said nations, save that notice of appeals by citizenship claimants
shall be served upon the chief executive officer of both nations: Provided, That
paragraphs thirty-one, thirty-two, and thirty-three hereof shall go into effect
immediately after the passage of this Act of Congress.

"33. A court is hereby created to be known as the Choctaw and Chickasaw
Citizenship Court, the existence of which shall terminate upon the final determina-
tion of the suits and proceedings named in the last two preceding sections, but in
no event later than the thirty-first day of December, nineteen hundred and three.
Said court shall have all authority and power necessary to the hearing and deter-
mination of the suits and proceedings so committed to its jurisdiction, including
the authority to issue and enforce all requisite writs, process, and orders, and to
prescribe rules and regulations for the transaction of its business. It shall also
have all the powers of a Circuit Court of the United States in compelling the
production of books, papers and documents, the attendance of witnesses, and in
punishing contempt. Except where herein otherwise expressly provided, the
pleadings, practice, and proceedings in said court shall conform, as near as may
be, to the pleadings, practice, and proceedings in equity causes in the Circuit
Courts of the United States. The testimony shall be taken in court or before one
of the judges, so far as practicable. Each judge shall be authorized to grant, in
vacation or recess, interlocutory orders and to hear and dispose of interlocutory
motions not affecting the substantial merits of the case. Said court shall have a
chief judge and two associate judges, a clerk, a stenographer, who shall be deputy
clerk, and a bailiff. The judges shall be appointed by the President, by and with
the advice and consent of the Senate, and shall each receive a compensation of
five thousand dollars per annum, and his necessary and actual traveling and
personal expenses while engaged in the performance of his duties. The clerk,
stenographer, and bailiff shall be appointed by the judges, or a majority of them,
and shall receive the following yearly compensation: Clerk, two thousand four
hundred dollars; steno grapher, twelve hundred dollars; bailiff, nine hundred
dollars. The compensation of all these officers shall be paid by the United States
in monthly installments. The moneys to pay said compensation are hereby
appropriated, and there is also hereby appropriated the sum of five thousand
dollars, or so much thereof as may be necessar y , to he expended under the direction
of the Secretary of the Interior, to pay such contingent expenses of said court
and its officers as to such Secretary may seem proper. Said court shall have a
seal, shall sit at such place or places in the Choctaw and Chickasaw nations as the
judges may designate, and shall hold public sessions, beginning the first Monday
in each month, so far as may be practicable or necessary. Each judge and the
clerk and deputy clerk shall be authorized to administer oaths. All writs and
process issued by said court shall be served by the United States marshal for the
district in which the service is to be had. The fees for serving process and the
fees of witnesses shall be paid by the party at whose instance such process is
issued or such witnesses are subpoenaed, and the rate or amount of such fees
shall be the same as is allowed in civil causes in the circuit court of the United
States for the western district of Arkansas. No fees shall be charged by the clerk
or other officers of said court. The clerk of the United States court 1 n Indian
Territory, having custody and control of the files, papers, and proceedings in the
original citizenship cases, shall receive a fee of two dollars and fifty cents for trans-
ferring and certifying to the citizenship court the files, papers, and proceedings in
each case, without regard to the number of persons whose citizenship is involved
therein, and said fee shall be paid by the person applying for such transfer and
certification. The judgment of the citizenship court in any or all of the suits or
proceedings so committed to its jurisdiction shall be final. All expenses necessary
to the proper conduct, on behalf of the nations, of the suits and proceedings
provided for in this and the two preceding sections shall he incurred under the
direction of the executives of the two nations, and the Secretary of the Interior
is hereby authorized, upon certificate of said executives, to pay such expenses as
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in his judgment are reasonable and necessary out of any of the joint funds of said
nations in the Treasury of the United States."

As a result of the relitigation of the citizenship cases in the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Citizenship Court created by the supplementary agreement, supra, all
the judgments of the United States courts in the Indian Territory in such cases
were declared to be invalid and were annulled and vacated; and upon a trial of
said cases upon their merits in said Citizenship Court, nearly 4,000 of the appli-
cants that had been admitted to tribal citizenship by said United States courts in
the Indian Territory were rejected.

COAL AND ASPHALT DEPOSITS—ATOKA AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE UNITED STATES
AND THE CHOCTAW AND CHICKASAW TRIBES

In the Atoka agreement between the United States Government and the
Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes, which provided for the allotment of lands and the
extinguishment of the tribal title (sec. 29 of the act of Congress, approved June 28,
1898 (30 Stat. 495)), it was agreed that all the coal and asphalt within the limits of
the Choctaw and Chickasaw Nations should remain and be the common property
of the members of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes (freedmen excepted), so
that each and every member should have an equal and undivided interest in the
whole, and that all said coal and asphalt in or under the lands allotted and the
lands reserved from allotment should be reserved for the sole use of the members
of said tribes, and that no patent provided for in said agreement should convey
title to said coal and asphalt.

Said Atoka agreement also provided that all coal and asphalt mines, at that
time developed, or to be thereafter developed, should be operated and the royalties
therefrom paid into the Treasury of the United States, and be withdrawn there-
from under rules and regulations prescribed by the Secretary of the Interior. And
that the revenues from the coal and asphalt, or so much as should be necessary,
should be used for the education of the children of Indian blood, until such time as
the members of said tribes should be required to pay taxes for the support of
schools, then the fund arising from such royalties should be disposed of for the
equal benefit of the members of said tribes (freedmen excepted) in such manner as
the tribes may direct.

It will be observed that the Atoka agreement made provision for the reserva-
tion of the coal and asphalt and for a proper use of the royalties arising therefrom,
but omitted to make provision for the final disposition of said properties in the
winding up of tribal affairs. Moreover, there was a growing and insistent demand
among the members of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes for a final settlement
of their tribal affairs which involved, among other things, a final disposition of
the coal and asphalt properties of said tribes. Hence, one of the necessities for
the negotiation of the so-called supplementary agreement, supra, which, among
other things, provided for the segregation and sale of the coal and asphalt lands
and deposits belonging to the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes and the distribu-
tion of the proceeds arising from said sale per capita among the members of
said tribes (freedmen excepted).

COAL AND ASPHALT LANDS AND DEPOSITS—SUPPLEMENTARY AGREEMENT BETWEEN
THE UNITED STATES AND THE CHOCTAW AND CHICKASAW TRIBES

The pertinent provisions of the supplementary agreement authorizing the sale
of said coal lands and deposits of the Choctaws and Chickasaws, are as follows:

"SEC. 56. At the expiration of two years after the final ratification of this
agreement all deposits of coal and asphalt which are in lands within the limits
of any town site established under the Atoka agreement, or the act of Congress
of May 31, 1900, or this agreement, and which are within the exterior limits of
any lands reserved from allotment on account of their coal or asphalt deposits,
as herein provided, and which are not at the time of the final ratification of this
agreement embraced in any then existing coal or asphalt lease, shall be sold at
public auction for cash under direction of the President as hereinafter pro-
vided, and the proceeds thereof disposed of as herein provided respecting the
proceeds of the sale of coal and asphalt lands.

"57. All coal and asphalt deposits which are within the limits of any town site
so established, which are at the date of the final ratification of this agreement
covered by any existing lease, shall, at the expiration of two years after the final
ratification of this agreement, be sold at public auction under the direction of the
President as hereinafter provided, and the proceeds thereof disposed of as pro-
vided in the last preceding section. The coal or asphalt covered by each lease
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shall be separately sold. The purchaser shall take such coal or asphalt deposits
subject to the existing lease, and shall by the purchase succeed to all the rights
of the two tribes of every kind and character, under the lease, but all advanced
royalties received by the tribe shall be retained by them.

."58. Within six months after the final ratification of this agreement the Sec-
retary of the Interior shall ascertain, so far as may be practicable, what lands
are principall y valuable because of their deposits of coal or asphalt, including
therein all lands which at the time of the final ratification of this agreement shall
be covered by then existing coal or asphalt leases, and within that time he shall,
by a written order, segregate and reserve from allotment all of said lands. Such
segregation and reservation shall conform to the subdivisions of the Government
survey as nearly as may be, and the total segregation and reservation shall not
exceed five hundred thousand acres. No lands so reserved shall be allotted to
any member or freedman, and the improvements of any member or freedman
existing upon any of the lands so segregated and reserved at the time of their
segregation and reservation shall be appraised under the direction of the Sec-
retary of the Interior, and shall be paid for out of any common funds of the two
tribes in the Treasury of the United States, upon the order of the Secretary of the
Interior. All coal and asphalt deposits, as well as other minerals which may be
found in any lands not so segregated and reserved, shall be deemed a part of the
land and shall pass to the allottee or other person who ma y lawfully acquire title
to such lands.

"59. All lands segregated and reserved under the last preceding section, except-
ing those embraced within the limits of a town site, established as hereinbefore
provided, shall, within three years from the final ratification of this agreement and
before the dissolution of the tribal governments, be sold at public auction for cash,
under the direction of the President, by a commission composed of three persons, which
shall be appointed by the President, one on the recommendation of the Principal Chief of
the Choctaw Nation, who shall be a Choctaw by blood, and one on the recommendation
of the Governor of the Chickasaw Nation, who shall be a Chickasaw by blood. Either
of said commissioners may, at any time, be removed by the President, for good
cause shown. Each of said commissioners shall be paid at the rate of four
thousand dollars per annum, the Choctaw commissioner to be paid by the Choc-
taw Nation, the Chickasaw commissioner to be paid by the Chickasaw Nation,
and the third commissioner to be paid by the United States. In the sale of coal
and asphalt lands and coal and asphalt deposits hereunder, the commission shall
have the right to reject any or all bids which it considers below the value of any
such lands or deposits. The proceeds arising from the sale of coal and asphalt
lands and coal and asphalt deposits shall be deposited in the Treasury of the
United States to the, credit of,said tribes and paid out, per capita to the members
of said tribes (freedmen excepted) with the other moneys belonging to said tribes
in the manner provided by law. The lands embraced within any coal or asphalt
lease shall be separately sold, subject to such lease, and the purchaser shall succeed
to all the rights of the two tribes of every kind and character, under the lease, but
all advanced royalties received by the tribes shall be retained by them. The
lands so segregated and reserved, and not included within any existing coal or
asphalt lease, shall be sold in tracts not exceeding in area a section under the
Government survey. [Italics supplied.'"

Thus, was the sale of the coal and asphalt lands and deposits of the Choctaw
and Chickasaw Tribes expressly and earnestly agreed to between the United
States Government and said tribes. The agreement to sell the coal and asphalt
was wise and timely, for at that time the production of oil and gas as competing
fuels in the Indian Territory, was comparatively in its infancy, and had the coal
and asphalt of the tribes been sold in accordance with the terms of the agreement,
the Indians would have realized millions more for said properties then than they
can receive for them today, or in the immediate future, because of the present
condition of the coal market and of the competition of fuel oil and gas.

Instead of the agreement between the United States Government and the
Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes to sell the coal and asphalt lands and deposits,
both the leased and the unleased, within 3 years from the final ratification of said
agreement being carried out according to its terms, the Congress, by the act of
April 21, 1904 (33 Stat. 189), directed that all leased lands be withheld from sale
until the further direction of Congress. Later, by the act of Congress of April 26,
1906 (34 Stat. 137), it was provided that all coal and asphalt lands whether
leased or unleased be reserved from sale until the expiration of the then existing
coal and asphalt leases or until such time as may be otherwise provided by law.

Without impugning the motives of anyone, it is plain to be seen that in the
withdrawal or withholding of the coal and asphalt lands and deposits from sale,
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the lessees of such lands were the ones who received consideration, for, in the
first instance, the leased lands were withheld from sale, contrary to the agreement
with the tribes; and, in the second instance, all coal and asphalt lands, both the
leased and the unleased, were reserved from sale until the existing leases expired
or until such time as may be otherwise privided by law, which was also contrary
to the agreement with the tribes.

The legal rights of the lessees of the coal lands and deposits under their leases
were fully protected under the supplementary agreement authorizing the sale of
said leased lands, in that it. was provided that the lands embraced within any coal
or asphalt lease should be separately sold, subject to such lease. Notwithstanding
that the rights of the lessees under their leases were fully protected under the law
(the supplementary agreement) authorizing the sale of the leased lands, the
lessees, for reasons of their own, advocated the withdrawal of the leased lands from
sale. and in that they were successful before Congress. Not only that, but the
lessees of the coal and asphalt lands and deposits favored the reservation from
sale of not only the leased lands, but of the unleased lands as well, until the expira-
tion of their leases on the leased land. The only way in which the sale of the
unleased lands could have affected the interests of the lessees of the leased lands
would have been the opening up and development of other coal mines by the
purchasers of the unleased lands in competition with the coal produced by the
lessees on the leased lands. That contingency, however, was no valid or sufficient
reason for withdrawing the unleased coal and asphalt lands of the tribes from.
sale contrary to the solemn pledges of the United States Government in its agree-
ment with the tribes. Anyway, the coal and asphalt lands, both the leased and
unleased, were withdrawn from sale by the acts of Congress of April 21, 1904, and
April 26, 1906, supra, contrary to the agreement with the tribes and to the very
great detriment of said tribes and their interests.

Certain it is that the tribes did not oppose the sale of the coal and asphalt lands
and deposits, or favor the withholding of any of said lands and deposits from sale,
but rather were they at all times insisting that their coal and asphalt lands and
deposits be sold according to the spirit, if not the letter, of the supplementary
agreement, supra, which they had with the Government for the sale of said lands
and deposits. But in the considerations, whatever they were, which influenced
the withdrawal of the coal and asphalt lands and deposits from sale contrary to
the provisions of the agreement between the Government and the Ch"ctaw and
Chickasaw Tribes, which specifically provided for the sale of the same, it appears
that the tribes were the "forgotten man."

By the act of February 19, 1912 (37 Stat. 67), Congress authorized the sale of
the coal and asphalt lands of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes over the opposi-
tion of the tribes and contrary to the terms of the supplementary agreement,
which provided for the sale of the coal and asphalt lands and deposits together.
The tribes feared that the sale of the surface of the coal and asphalt lands sepa-
rately from the coal and asphalt deposits would impair the sale value of the latter.
However, provision was made for the separate sale of the surface of the coal and
asphalt lands, and much if not most of said surface has been sold; and the tribes
are now concerned, and deeply concerned, with a final disposition of their coal and
asphalt deposits.

Thus, it will readily be seen that the negotiation and ratification of the supple-
mentary agreement with the United States Government by the Choctaw and
Chickasaw Tribes was not only right and proper, but was absolutely necessary
to a fair adjustment of tribal citizenship matters, and to provide for a final dis-
position and settlement of the tribes' coal and asphalt interests, and to include as
well other modifications of the Atoka agreement, which time and changed condi-
tions made necessary and desirable. The supplementary agreement was all right,.
the negotiation and ratification of it by the Choctaw and Chickasaw people were
both necessary and proper—"the fault was not with the stars," but in the failure
to carry out said agreement according to its terms. And that failure is chargeable
directly and solely to the Government itself and not to any provisions of said
agreement or to the tribes who negotiated and ratified the same.

The Government, having withdrawn the coal and asphalt lands and deposits
of the Choctaw and Chickasaw Tribes from sale contrary to the terms of the
supplementary agreement between the Government and said tribes providing
for their sale, and at a time when said lands and deposits could have been sold
for a good price under said agreement, is now morally, if not legally, bound to
purchase the coal and asphalt deposits from said tribes at a fair and reasonable
price.
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The Government, if it should purchase said coal and asphalt deposits, could
hold the same in reserve until such time as there is a better market for the de-
posal thereof, or lease the same in accordance with the Mineral Leasing Act of
February 25, 1920 (41 Stat. 437), as suggested by the Honorable Harold L.
Ickes, Secretary of the Interior, in his report on the pending bill.

Respectfully submitted.

MAY 13, 1940.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. The other gentleman I wish to recognize is Col.
A. N. Leecraft, of Durant, Okla., he is a member of the present State
Legislature of Oklahoma, ex-State treasurer and one of my best
friends. Colonel Leecraft.

STATEMENT OF COL. A. N. LEECRAFT, A MEMBER OF THE STATE
LEGISLATURE OF THE STATE OF OKLAHOMA

Mr. LEECRAFT. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, the time is growing
late, and I know you are in a hurry.

I just want to say I am what is known as a squaw man in Oklahoma,
I was living in the Indian country at the time the Atoka agreement
was ratified, as well as the supplemental agreement, and all we heard
at that time, about 35 years ago, was a speedy settlement. That is
the word that got through to all the Indians, a speedy settlement.
They are still waiting for a speedy settlement.

I think it would be a fine thing to get this estate wound up and
do away with all of the expense of trying to carry on this shell of tribal
Government, and I think I express the sentiments of all those here
when I say that we appreciate the fine courtesy which you have
given us.

Mr. MUNDT. As to a squaw man, do you mean that you married
an Indian?

Mr. LEECRAFT. Yes and I mean that I am on the rolls as an inter-
married citizen. The newly born do not participate and are not on
the rolls. The descendants of any enrolled member would be entitled
to it, but the newly born are not, since that time, when the rolls were
closed.

I have my young son here now, and he is 26 years old. He was born
after the rolls were closed. His brothers and sisters got 320 acres of
land each. He did not get anything, because he was born after that
fateful day when the sun went down and the rolls were closed.

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. He was born too late to participate -in the
allotment of land.

Mr. LEECRAFT. Here he is right here [indicating].
Mr. CARTWRIGHT. We appreciate having had you gentlemen up

here. I suppose this will close the hearings? Do you have any-
thing more? If not, we will proceed to have these hearings printed,
and later call the committee together relative to reporting out the
bill, if possible.

If no objections we will stand adjourned subject to the call of the
chairman of the committee.

(Whereupon, at 12:30 p. m., an adjournment was taken subject
to the call of the chairman.)
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